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COUNCIL NEWSOrdinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Wednesday 8th February

Wednesday 22nd March 

Wednesday  26th April 

Wednesday 31st May 

Thursday 29th June 

Wednesday 26th July

Wednesday 23rd August

Wednesday 20th September

Wednesday 25th October

Wednesday 22nd November

Thursday 14th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott 
Street, Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session 
which is held at the beginning of 
each Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t

It is with a heavy heart that we must acknowledge the passing of our Shire 
President and friend, Mr Don Hammarquist, JP OAM. I cannot thank Don 
enough for the support he provided to me and my team over the years, he 
was the Yang in our relationship. Although at times I get the blame for 
moving from one project to another at rapid pace, it must be said there 
was a pretty big set of hands pushing me along. Don?s mantra was ?build it 
and they will come? and ?we deliver?. This was about getting things done 
now for the future to encourage growth and to spending any grant monies 
as soon as possible in order to demonstrate to funding bodies that we can 
deliver on projects on time and in budget. I was fortunate enough to be 
able to take Jarrod with me to see Don on the 1st of June and present him 
with the Freeman of the Shire Award and show him the Tidy Towns Award. 
It was quite an emotional reunion for all concerned but it was the best 
thing we could have done for him. My thanks go to Josh Kirk for flying us 
down and back, what an effort and it just proves the calibre of people we 
have working for us either as staff or contractors.

The commercial Land Project is moving along slowly with the DPLH 
completing their consultation requirements and we now wait for the State 
to determine the value of the land prior to selling it to us as free hold tit le. 
The same cannot be said for the residential land development with no 
action received from the Yinggarda PBC in relation to moving the ILUA 
forward.

I can advise that we have finished undertaking interviews for the Manager 
of Finance and Corporate Services. We received around 20 applications, 
we interviewed 3 people all of whom could have done the job, however; a 
choice needed to made. Andrea was successful, at the time of writing we 
have not landed on a start date. We are all excited about working with 
Andrea and I am certain she will bring another level of professionalism to 
this position.

You can certainly tell it is winter as I have had numerous meetings the 
month, these include ? Steve Post (Police Superintendent) and his 
entourage, Gaff Murray (Main Roads), Vince Catania (Hastings); Amanda 
Wilmont (GDC), Matt Derlagen (NAIF); and various others. I have attended 
the RRG Ands Zone Meetings in Exmouth along with the MWS, Shire 
President and Councillor McTaggart.

* * Updated* *

The funeral for Mr Don Hammarquist will be held in Geraldton on July 10 
at 10am at the Geraldton Crematorium. Following the service Don?s family 
invite you to celebrate his life with good food, drink and shared stories at 
the Walkaway Polocrosse Grounds at 2pm. In conjunction with the Shire 
President, I have decided that we will close up shop and all staff are 
invited to attend as Don had interactions with all staff and this will provide 
the opportunity for staff members to say their final goodbyes.
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Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services Repor t

On behalf of the entire team, we extend our deepest sympathiesto Dot, Matthew, David, Melanie, and 
their families on the loss of DonHammarquist JP OAM. Don was highly regarded by his fellow 
Councillors and Shire of Upper Gascoyne Staff, he will be dearly missed around the office and the 
wider Upper Gascoyne community. Don will be forever in our hearts.

We sadly said our final goodbyes to Sa this month and we have been busy preparing for the 
End of Financial Year (EOFY), as the 30th of June is fast approaching which means that the 
corporate team is busy and will be kept on our toes with implementing all of the usual EOFY 
procedures. We hope that this process will be a smooth transition into the new year and 
without any hassle or system glitches!The review process of our Interim Audit with William Buck 
is finished. Our audit file is currently sitting with the OAG pending their final review and sign off. 
I am hopeful this will be completed by the end of June early July.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e
Aut hor  ? Ainlsey Hardie, Tour ism  & Com m unit y Developm ent  Of f icer

Medical Clin ic

I have been working with the team at WACHS on a MOU to further clarify the agreement 
between our organisations as we move forward with our monthly clinics. On June 20th I was 
invited to attend the Gascoyne Midwest Regional Executive Meeting. It was a beneficial day 
where I was able to learn more about future plans happening across the health network, make 
valued connections and get a perspective of the challenges they are facing in their organisation 
with staffing.

I raised issues that had been brought to my attention by the local community. On June 28th we 
will be holding an additional clinic specifically for women?s health. I have also been asked to 
collect information on what child and maternal health requirements we have across the Shire 
including child immunisations and we will work to have a clinic here soon if not tied in with our 
regular GP clinic. This is an area that is lacking in qualified staff and is a priority for WACHS to fill 
this gap and get critical health service delivered not only here but across the region. The 
doctors conducting our clinics are really happy with how they are operating and we will all 
continue to work together to improve the services offered.

Upcom ing Meet ings

In August the Shire will be hosting board meetings for Australia?s Golden Outback, Regional 
Development Australia (Midwest) and the Gascoyne Development Commission.Spending time 
in the Upper Gascoyne is a wonderful opportunity for board members to acquaint themselves 
with local issues, and to get a strong sense of what our Shire has to offer and the understand 
the community and its needs.

Disabil i t y, Accessibil i t y & Inclusivit y Policy

On June 19th I attended a workshop on updating the Shire Disability, Accessibility & Inclusivity 
Policy. With new technologies emerging it was insightful to see the ways in which we can best 
support those in our community. I look forward to presenting this policy for consideration to 
council in the next quarter.
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Event s

The Outback Car Trek Car Rally raising funds for the RFDS came through Gascoyne 
Junction on Saturday June 3. All 65 vehicles refuelled in Gascoyne Junction and enjoyed 
morning tea provided by the Gascoyne Junction Remote Community School.A packed 
lunch was also supplied raising over $4000 for the school.The event had media 
attention with a focus on Gascoyne Junction including a live cross during ABC Breakfast 
Radio on the Saturday morning.Many trekkers took photos of the Wander Outback 
maps and plan to return with extended family and a litt le longer to stay in the area.In 
June as of the time of preparing this report we still have a Supper Under the Stars with 
Astrotourism WA.We have had visitors change their travel plans to join us for the 
evening.A fun run as part of Save our Country Kids Week will be held on Sunday June 
25 which is a campaign about being safe on country roads and finally at the conclusion 
of the council Meeting our annual Biggest Morning Tea.

Manager  of  Works and Services Repor t

I would like to open this report by offering my condolences to Dot Hammarquist and 
extended family for the passing of one of the Gascoyne?s true statesmen Don Hammarquist. 
Don was the biggest promoter and lover of this region who dedicated much of his life to the 
Shire of Upper Gascoyne and to country racing in WA. He was a great friend and mentor of 
mine and he will be missed.

As we close out the 22-23 financial year we are busy preparing the budget and works 
program for 2023-24. I would like to thank Cherie Walker for her assistance as we await our 
newly appointed Manager of Finance to arrive. The next twelve months will be full on once 
again with a busy work schedule including resheeting sections of the Ullawarra, Pimbee and 
Cobra Dairy Creek roads and bitumen reseals. We will begin our 2023-24 campaign 
resheeting the Junction Race Club?s race track and then onto the Dalgety Brook completing 
earthworks for the new concrete crossing. I am pleased to say that the Aboriginal Heritage 
survey on Dalgety Brook was completed and approval has been given to go ahead.

Much of June has been focused on Hastings once again. Unfortunately we saw a huge 
increase in heavy vehicles accessing the Yangibana project via routes contrary to the Road 
Use Agreement. This caused premature damage to Ullawarra Road and the south east end of 
Carnarvon Mullewa Road. Hastings have since redirected their HV?s to the correct route. John 
and I made a special trip to Yangibana to inspect roads and drop in to see the team at 
Yangibana on 19th June but were disheartened to find the top end of Ullawarra and Edmund 
Gifford Creek in poor state clearly due to heavy vehicle use. This was extremely disappointing 
given Hastings sent Vince Catania to our last Council meeting to discuss alternative routes 
and issues surrounding access. However it must be said that the road crew (North Coast 
plant Hire) who have been engaged by Hastings to do maintenance works, have done a great 
job on the bottom half of Ullawarra Road, they will continue north across to Cobra Dairy 
Creek road. Hastings will also get them to make the necessary repairs to Ullawarra road.

We had a huge contingent of tradesman here in the middle of June completing the CEO shed, 
pavilion shed and retaining wall, footpaths, insurance work.These works will complete our 
projects for 2022-23.
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The works crew attended a Roads to Rehydration workshop organised by the Krystie 
Bremer from the Gascoyne Catchments Group and facilitated by the Shire. Richard 
Marver of Contour Consulting ran the workshop and discussed different techniques in 
the field to improve natural drainage to maximise rehydrating the landscape and 
minimise soil erosion.

We have completed the Blackspot project at Mt Sandiman. This project wasn?t without 
plenty of hold ups and complications including rain, contractor unavailability and 
breakdowns. The crest is now much safer and has been lowered by approximately 2m 
and widened to 10m. Signage and guide posts were being installed at the time of 
writing this report.
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LOCAL GOVERNMENT ORDINARY ELECTION

CLOSE OF ENROLMENTS

Shire of  Upper  Gascoyne

ROLL CLOSE: 5:00 PM Fr iday, 25 August  2023

You may be eligible to be enrolled to vote in the Local Government Elections on 21 
October 2023 if live in or are an owner occupier of rateable property in the Shire of Upper 
Gascoyne.

Resident s

You are automatically enrolled to vote if you are on the State Electoral Roll as at 5:00 PM 
Friday, 25 August 2023. If you are not already on the State Electoral Roll and meet the 
eligibility criteria, or if you have changed address recently, you must complete an 
enrolment form.

Electoral enrolment forms are available from the Shire of Upper Gascoyne, all post offices, 
all Australian Electoral Commission Offices or the West Australian Electoral Commission 
and must be completed and reach a Divisional Returning Officer in Western Australia by 
5:00 PM Friday, 25 August 2023

Non-Resident  Owners and Occupiers

If you are a non-resident owner or occupier of rateable property in the Shire of Upper 
Gascoyne and are on the State or Commonwealth Electoral Roll, you are eligible to enrol to 
vote. If you are not on the State or Commonwealth Electoral Roll and own or occupy 
rateable property in the Shire of Upper Gascoyne you may be eligible to enrol to vote. This 
applies if you were on the last electoral roll for the Shire of Upper Gascoyne prior to May 
1996 and have owned or occupied rateable property in the district continuously since this 
time. Please contact your local government for details. Owners of land who were on the 
last Local Government roll continue to retain that status until they cease to own the 
rateable property to which the enrolment relates. Occupiers do not  have cont inuous 
enrolm ent  and should cont act  t he Shire of  Upper  Gascoyne t o conf irm  t heir  
enrolm ent  st at us. To be eligible to enrol as an occupier, you will need to have a right of 
continuous occupation under a lease, tenancy agreement or other legal instrument for at 
least the next three months following the date of the application to enrol.

Joint  Owner  and Occupiers

If a rateable property is owned or occupied by more than two people, a majority of the 
owners/occupiers may nominate two persons from amongst themselves who are on 
either the State or Commonwealth Electoral Roll, to enrol as owner/occupier electors.

Corporat ions

A body corporate that owns or occupies rateable property may nominate two people who 
are on either the State or Commonwealth Electoral Roll to enrol as owner/occupier 
electors.

Enrolm ent  Form s for  Non-Resident  Owners and Occupiers Only

Enrolment forms can be obtained from the Shire of Upper Gascoyne and must be lodged 
with the Chief Executive Officer by 5:00 PM Friday, 25 August 2023.
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    
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This article was originally published on 

September 2 2004.

bl ast  f r om t he past
t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   
ar t icl es on news and event s in t he upper  
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    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  
cel ebr it ies...

The CRC is on the look out for our next 
SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future editions 

of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community 
and our community is keen to get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about 
yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 

team you support and what you like to do in your 
spare time, contact the CRC now with your 

answers to the questions below!

You could be our next local celebrity...
Full nam e:

Nicknam e:

Place of  bir t h:

Favour it e food?

Favour it e anim al?

Foot y t eam :

Where did you grow  up?

Why did you m ove t o t he Upper  Gascoyne?

How long have you l ived in t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  do I love m ost  about  t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  services or  event s would you l ike t o see in t he Upper  Gascoyne?
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dropping in updated copy
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Veggie Risot t o
INGREDIENTS
400g gold sweet potato, peeled, cut into 2cm pieces 1 1/2 cups water

2 tbsp olive oil 25g Butter

1 large zucchini, cut into 2cm pieces 100g frozen Peas

4 cups vegetable Stock 1/3 cup Shredded Parmesan

1 brown onion, finely chopped

125g white cup or flat mushrooms, quartered

1 large garlic clove, crushed

1 1/2 cups Italian Arborio Rice

INSTRUCTIONS

Step 1

Preheat oven to 220C. Combine the sweet potato and 1 tbsp oil in a small baking dish. Roast for 10 
minutes. Add zucchini and roast for 10 minutes or until vegetables are lightly browned and tender.

Step 2

Meanwhile, bring the stock and water to the boil in a medium saucepan over high heat. Reduce heat to low 
and simmer, covered.

Step 3

Heat the butter and remaining 1 tbsp oil in a large heavy-based saucepan over medium heat. Add the 
onion, mushroom and garlic and cook, stirring, until onion softens. Add the rice. Cook, stirring, for 1 min or 
until the grains appear glassy. Reduce heat to low. Add the stock, 1 ladleful at a time. Stir with a wooden 
spoon until all the liquid has been absorbed. Repeat with remaining stock (this should take about 25 mins).

Step 4

Add sweet potato mixture and peas to rice mixture with the last ladleful of stock. Cook for 2-3 mins or until 
heated through (the rice should be tender but firm to the bite). Stir in the parmesan. Serve.sugar and 
custard powder together. Add to creamed butter, alternating with the hot water. Spread over base. Chill 
until firm.
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JULY

4 Blanche Walker

7 Hamish McTaggart

13 Darcy McKeough

14 Carl Julian

17 Dameon Whitby

24 Jarrod Walker

30 Beth Burnett

AUGUST

1 Alys McKeough

18 Spags Burnett

18 Harry McKeough

20 Jodie Gibson

SEPTEMBER

9 Stanley Hammarquist

20 Jason Windie

28 Mathew Hammarquist
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GP Clin ic

Our monthly clinics on the first Wednesday of the month will continue on July 5.  At this clinic we will 
also be conducting a child immunisation clinic.  If you require this service please contact the CRC as 
soon as possible to make an appointment.  On June 28 we held a women?s health clinic which was 
booked out.  We will arrange another of these soon and advise the details.

Appointments for the GP Clinic can be made through the CRC, in person, by phone on 9943 0988 or 
by email:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au

Supper  Under  t he St ars

The clouds cleared and revealed the clear night skies over Gascoyne Junction on Friday night.  Visitors 
and locals heard from Carol Redford of Astrotourism WA who spoke about light pollution and the 
night sky policy adopted by the Shire of Upper Gascoyne and the progress of the dark sky street 
lighting program.  The importance of Astrotourism to the visitor economy in the Upper Gascoyne was 
also discussed.  Then after a hot chocolate, it was out to the oval to view the night sky through 
telescopes and to learn about the constellations in the sky. Carol presented attendees with red light 
torches and personal planispheres.  Thank you for visiting us, and thank you to Rennee from 
Wooramulla Eco Tours who also shared Yinggarda stories of the night sky with attendees.  It was a 
wonderful night. Our next night skying viewing will be on Saturday August 12 with the team from 
Perth Observatory visiting Gascoyne Junction to gaze at the night sky.

SOCK Week Fun Run

To launch our SOCK Week program in the Upper Gascoyne a Fun Run/Walk was held on Sunday June 
25 starting at the Pavilion and finishing at the Roadhouse.  Participants could choose between a 5km 
and 2.5km track.  Congratulations to Blanche Walker winner of the 5km event and Hee Jeong Hwang 
the winner of the 2.5km event.  Thanks to the team at the Junction Pub and Tourist Park for providing 
breakfast for those who participated and a great place for people to catch up.  At the presentation to 
the prize winners the purpose of SOCK week and a reminder of ways to stay safe on our roads and to 
keep our kids safe on our country roads were discussed.  It was great to see so many participating on 
a beautiful Sunday morning.  Thank you to everyone who participated
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME
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Build a Puppy - colour in, cut out, glue down 
and name your puppy 
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